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board’s decisions, we question the rationale and motives 
of Mr. Bill Ingram and Mr. Rod Wilson. They in conjunc-
tion with a very minor faction of the community seem 
to be working hard to continue to create animosity and 

disharmony within the District. Their actions and accu-
sations present a negative image of our department, of-
ficers, firefighters and staff. We respectfully demand that 
this public disdain of our department stop immediately.” 
There was no definitive explanation of the term “actions 
and accusations.” And while the letter did not specify the 
actions of Ingram and Wilson, the two directors cast the 
lone votes against firing Chief Robert Denboske at a spe-
cial meeting in June.

The letter continues, “Those who would tarnish our 
image do not represent the best interest of the district or 
our community. We highly encourage Mr. Ingram and Mr. 
Wilson to get on board with the direction that the district 
is heading or recognize that they no longer represent the 
best interest of this department or our community. Their 
inability to work towards providing the highest level of 
fire protection for the community has become clouded 
by their personal vendettas toward other board members, 
the battalion chiefs, and certain officers working very 
hard to right what has been wrong for many years. Our 
confidence in their leadership to provide the support this 
department expects is significantly diminished and ques-
tions their motives as a board member.”

The letter describes the union’s perceived need for 
transparency in the district and requests a copy of the 
executive summary provided by the Mountain States 
Employers Council, which presumably details reasons for 
Chief Robert Denboske’s termination. The summary re-
portedly contains privileged testimony and the identities 
of those who gave that testimony, which would violate the 
confidentiality that district employees were promised. 

The letter continues with an explanation of the 
union’s view of the district and its future. (The union sup-
ports passage of the 3-mill tax levy increase that voters 
will face later this year.) 

The letter is signed by Roger Lance (son of district 
Director Roger Lance), president of Local 4319 and a 
Wescott firefighter; Jason White, vice president; Curt 
Leonhardt, secretary; Shannon Balvanz, treasurer; and 
Mike Rauenzann and Sean Pearson, both listed as mem-

bers-at-large.
Ingram responds to letter

Following the reading of the letter, Ingram remarked in a 
reference to union members, “If any of them would have 
the courage to come forward and speak to me, I would 
appreciate it.” If anyone in the district or the union has 
any questions about his vote, “I’d be more than happy to 
talk at length.”

Ingram described his attempts to contact the signers 
of the letter and was only able to reach Pearson. But Pear-
son told him, “I don’t know what’s in the letter,” Ingram 
said.

Ingram asked the board, “What do we do about this? 
Who’s running the show? The union?” 

Director John Hildebrandt agreed. “The point is, who 
is running the show? I’m not a union person. I think that 
some of the public sector unions have ruined this country. 
Some of the things that they have requested and demand-
ed of the public—and now their retirement is bankrupting 
a lot of places.” He later added that he did not like being 
threatened by an outside source, apparently referring to 
the firefighters union, and that he thought Wilson and 
Ingram were doing what they thought was best for the 
district. 

Pocock summarizes events
Board President Charlie Pocock reviewed how this all 
started. He stated that the three battalion chiefs ap-
proached him to come to a Saturday morning meeting be-
cause the “situation” (working conditions in the district) 
had become intolerable. He did not say why other board 
members were not present when he made a unilateral de-
cision to have a third party investigate. 

At a special meeting in May, the board approved 
$10,000 for an investigation by Mountain States Employ-
ers Council and later raised it to $12,000. Pocock did not 
mention that the board never authorized the investigation. 
He noted that every one of the 29 employees who would 
give a statement for the investigation signed a confidenti-
ality statement so that they could say “everything that was 
on their mind without fear of losing their job.” 
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